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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE 
NOVEMBER 7, 2019 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at 6:59 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC) in Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: All Board Members Were Present: Dennis Wolterding, Angela Lee Chen, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Fereshteh Azad (via FaceTime), Judy Mangold, Ben Hay and John Leiter. Guests were Jim Knutson; Sally Gerke; Reinhard Gerke;  and Newsletter Editor, Chris Ott.  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared. Note: The COFE Directorship remains vacant.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of November 7, 2019 (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “191107-2001.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Secretary, Laura Crabtree and Member-at-Large, Judy Mangold.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
1.
Motion by Angela Lee-Chen to approve the Minutes of the October 3, 2019 Board Meeting; seconded by John Leiter.  PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
Assignments:
1. Vice President, Angela Lee-Chen will reach out to Bob Ahrens, the new Presiding Officer of the Meher Spiritual Center, about speaking at THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC)

B. ANNUAL MEETING ASSIGNMENTS ARE IN THE DISCUSSION SECTION UNDER THAT TOPIC.
Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. The Meeting opened with a reading from “Lord Meher” by John Leiter, followed by a brief moment of silence and the reading of the Norms by Laura Crabtree. The Board then accepted the October 3, 2019 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. President Dennis Wolterding then moved the order of the Agenda so that The Art Committee's Role could be discussed, especially given that Sally Gerke was there. Since the Art Committee hasn't met formerly, there was a “free-ranging” discussion with some of the following points being made:


The Art committee consists of Angela Lee-Chen, Judy Mangold, Sally Gerke and Fereshteh Azad. It is charged with recommending ideas and protocols for the décor, art and windows at TCC.


Dennis explained at the outset that from its inception, THE CIRCLE CENTER was envisioned to have two main functions: 1. It is a Community Center for Meher Baba Lovers; and 2. It is an Outreach Center for the public and may even be used, from time to time, by other non-profits. In the context of its second function, Dennis explained the historical approach to TCC décor. When TCC opened and passed inspection by Heather Gavin of Mall Management, THE CIRCLE CENTER was simple and beautiful, with, mostly, abstract pictures on the walls (almost all on loan from Charlie Mills). 


There were definitely some paintings of Avatar Meher Baba (e.g. Mills' huge Baba with his suitcase), but the Space looked as much like an art gallery (and was often taken by the public who entered as such) as a religious center. To function as a Universal Outreach Center, Dennis explained his view that the photos of Baba should not be “overwhelming”. A Director suggested we needed something to invite the Latino Community and a large, beautiful print of Our Lady of Guadalupe was suggested. The Art Committee decided to meet on November 12th at 5:30 p.m.. As an extra special treat, Reinhard Gerke agreed to give a brief synopsis of the history of THE CIRCLE CENTER Space at The Annual Meeting on December 14th, during the interval when the votes are being counted.  


C. Dennis then introduced Newsletter Editor, Chris Ott, who raised his concerns that the heretofore successful process for putting things into The Circle Newsletter might be breaking down. Jeff and he explained that that process works as follows: Event announcements and reservations go first to Jeff who puts them on the Calendar. Jeff then sends them to Chris who puts them in the Newsletter as appropriate. This way the Calendar and Newsletter are always “in sync”. If more than one person posts to the Calendar, then Chris and Jeff explained there will inevitably and quickly be confusion. Moreover, Dennis described that Chris's role is not to edit items, screen them or accept them directly from individuals (except for advertisements posted on the left side of the Newsletter). Rather, Chris lays out the Newsletter and publishes it electronically. So, everything needs to go through Jeff. However, given that she will be the new President, it was agreed that e-mails to ambcirclefriends@gmail.com will NOW go to Angela. No telephone calls or texts should go to Chris; rather he prefers e-mails. Fereshteh asked about the timing of items to go into the Newsletter and learned that the deadline is Wednesday. If a deadline is missed and it is Chris' fault, he has (and will) send out an e-mail addendum. Jeff requested that if anyone e-mail him an item on Wednesday for Thursday's publication, they CALL HIM to alert him of the fact since he may not check his email that Wednesday evening. Angela brought up the need to be flexible especially to putting updated Flyers (say on Mini-Sahavas Events) in the Newsletter. There was some discussion on this and ways it could work. Jeff indicated that one can send him an attachment as a PDF, which can be put in the Newsletter. There was also discussion on putting Flyers into the Newsletter can be done if a jpg is sent to Chris. (Dennis has done this on his President's Report as well as sending photos for embedding in his Report.). Dennis went on to remind Angela that after December 14th she will be the President (of course, subject to the vote of the Membership) and then she will have a space in the Newsletter for her Report for ANYTHING she wants to highlight. The President's Report is sent DIRECTLY to Chris no later than Noon Thursday (the day of publication). Dennis also encouraged everyone to use the on-line reservation form on The Circle Website which goes directly to Jeff (who can then put the information on the Calendar and send it to Chris for the Newsletter.)


D. The Meeting then switched to old business. Fereshteh reported on the Bazaar/Booksale: We have lots of books and other items; still more to be dropped off. Five to six artists are participating. The Meher Spiritual Center will get some percentage of the proceeds (to be decided by the Board.) Flyers have been disseminated around Town; e-mail have been sent; the Mall contacted and Danielle Breda  of the Mall has received a Flyer. The idea of putting an Event on FACEBOOK for the Bazaar was raised and whether there could be two Events for one Bazaar. Fereshteh will contact participating artists after the Bazaar for those items that don't sell to see what they wish to do. 

E.  The Board then took up the Annual Meeting Agenda and Assignments as follows: 
1. Jeff Stearns will be the Proxy Agent for the Meeting and supervise the Elections; and he will do the Nominations and announce election returns.

2. We will have door prizes and Angela Lee Chen will be in charge of this

3.  Masala Bistro will do the buffet Indian dinner and a separate meal with goat curry will be reserved for Al Grasso.
4. Laura Crabtree will set up the Meeting Registration on FlipCause. The Registration fee will be $20.00, which includes in $5.00 Membership Fee. People will have the option of paying online or at the door.
5. The Registration Table will be staffed by Laura and Judy M. 

6. Angela will do the Meeting Opening with the Master's Prayer. 

7. Reinard Gerke will give a short talk on the history of The Circle Center Space during the 15-minute interval when the election ballots are being counted. Door prizes will be given out then as well.
8.  Fereshteh will supervise the Silent Auction of about ten (10) items

9.  Dennis will do the live auction part of the Annual Meeting. Some items we will have are two original paintings (one a Lyn Ott) and a First Edition of Listen Humanity.

10. Laura Crabtree will do the Introduction of Allan Cohen and present the Honorarium.

11. Distribution of beverages and cake will be done by all directors. 

12. Fereshteh Azad will announce the Silent Auction Winners

13. No person has yet been chosen to lead the Beloved God Prayer at Adjournment.

F   Short Directors reports followed the discussion of the Annual Meeting, as time was growing short. Vice President Angela Lee-Chen simply pointed out that another Mini-Sahavas was slated for that Saturday, November 9th.

G.  Treasurer Jeff Stearns apologized for forgetting his up-to-date Financial Summary but reported that we have about $30,000 Total in all Accounts. This includes about $1200.00 in the Operating Account; $2000.00 in the Emergency Fund Account. He indicated, additionally, we have about $2000.00 in FlipCause Deposits to be transferred. 


H. Service Director, Ben Hay (with input from Dennis) reported that the October 26th Health Fair was very lightly attended. He was unsure as to why though his hypotheses included the good weather on the day of the Fair, a scheduling that was too early; and, most probably, the conflict with Ward Parks' Weekend Seminar on Reincarnation at the MSC. Angela agreed to talk to Dennis McCabe of MSC to see if we can coordinate more closely in the future. Also, Angela and Dennis agreed to set up a lunch with Bob Ahrens, the new Presiding Officer of MSC, in hope of establishing a connection there. Dennis pointed out that there was a silver lining to Health/Service Fair. First, most of the vendors showed up and their talks were captured on video by Robin Vogel. Second, many of the providers have already committed to return to THE CIRCLE CENTER to give a much more extended presentation at a mutually convenient time in 2020. So, there will be many more “bites” of this apple. Moreover, Dennis received calls from other providers who wanted to attend the Fair but could not for lack of space. These, too, will most likely want to visit TCC to discuss what they have to offer. Ben recognized Francis Curry's incredible help. One topic that did arise was the need to take down much of Sally Gerke's art so that TCC looked a bit more like a public outreach Space. This fed into the discussion earlier of TCC's dual role and the challenge that the Art Committee will have accommodating it. Finally, Ben summarized the impromptu Memorial Service for David Berison as a success. Lots of people pitched in (including Bob Hartzell).  


I. Director at Large, Judy Mangold passed around the Volunteer Schedule and agreed to type up Laura Crabtree's draft minutes of this meeting (for which Dennis profoundly thanked her).


J. Director at Large, John Leiter promised to work on the Bequest Language and mentioned that Phyllis Ott would be returning to her home on MSC. He was concerned about her care and the Directors discussed what they knew about those supporting her. We will monitor the situation to see if there is a role for The Circle. 
Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at about 9:12 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding
APPENDIX TO NOVEMBER 7, 2019 MINUTES
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting 
November 7, 2019--7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
I. Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II. Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba -A

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 – 9:00 pm)
III. Approval of Previous Minutes (October 3, 2019)
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report (Dennis W.: Health/Service Fair-With B. Hay; An inquiry; Dr. A. Cohen's Talks)
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.: Mini-Sahavas; Art Committee with Sally Gerke) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C.: Ann. Mtg Campaign; FlipCause Eval.; ? )

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S.: Financials; Newsletter Info. Flow; )

---Service Director's Report (Ben H.; Health/Service Fair; Any Service Issues?)

---Fundraising Report( Fereshteh A.: Book/Holiday Bazaar; Auction for Annual Meeting?) 

---Program Committee Report (Meeting in January: Full Utilization Ideal for TCC) 
---C.O.F.E. (No Director)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; Volunteer Schedule; Volunteer Party?)
---Director at Large (John L.: Reaching Out to MSC; e-mail Policy; Bequest Language; ).)

V.
Old Business 
 
1. Bazaar/Booksale: Any Unattended Issues?

 
2. Annual Meeting: Registration Fee; Roles, Timetables, Auctions, Logistics

 
3. Presidential Transition (Newletter et al.)
 
4. Upgrading Tech at TCC (T.V.'s etc)
 
5. Others
VI.
New Business:

A.  Art Committee: Vision for Future & TCC Needs


B.  Meeting with MSC Presiding Officer


C. Others?
ASSIGNMENTS FROM OCTOBER 3, 2019 MEETING 
1.
All Board Members will check their e-mail to see if Angela's Volunteer Calendar is visible to them.
2.
Everyone will come ten (10) minutes early to the next Board Meeting for Calendar Training

3.
Laura will start the Campaign for the Annual Meeting

4.
Dennis will talk to Allan Cohen about his topic (a light topic) for the Annual Meeting.

5.
Fereshteh & Dennis will coordinate for Silent Auction at Annual Meeting.

6.
Fereshteh will call artists & ask for auction donations. Angela will give her names & telephone numbers.

7.
Laura will advertise the Health/Service Fair with media list from Dennis.

8.
Fereshteh will talk to Christina Riley (tap her brain) about the Bazaar.

9.
Judy Mangold will look into a Professional Cleaner for TCC

10.
 Dennis will call Jerry Jones to tune the piano

11.
 Don McBride will set up the T.V. for a continuous loop of Baba Films

12.
 Dennis will do a draft answer to Ward Parks.
To Keep in Mind and for Possible Further Discussion

MOTIONS PASSED AT STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING:
CREATE A PERMANENT RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT (FUNDRAISING) COMMITTEE WITH STEVE KOREN AS CHAIR. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following will serve on this Committee: Steve Koren (Chair), Dennis, Judy, John, and Angela.
CREATE SECOND AD-HOC SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE AND BUDGET COMMITTEE. JOHN LEITER PROPOSED; DON MCBRIDE SECONDED. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
NOTE: The following people will serve on the Site Selection Committee: Angela L.C. (Chair), John L.; Dennis W. Steve K. Jeff S., Don McBride. 

Note 2. : John Leiter will contact Magnolia Plaza as a possible Circle Center Site.
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